 BARDSEY CUM RIGTON PARISH COUNCIL 
MINUTES OF THE  ANNUAL  MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON MAY 9TH 2013.
POLICE AND RESIDENTS FORUM  The Police reported 6 crimes during the last month – 4 Burglary Dwellings, 1 Theft from MV, and 1 case of Criminal Damage.
Mrs Deborah Lawrence of Hazeldene, Mill Lane, complained about parking on the verge outside another property on the road. The owners, who have plenty of space on their drive for parking their 3 cars, choose to keep the gates locked and their cars parked permanently on the grass verge. When the large farm vehicles which use the road have to pass they churn up the verge opposite and have even flattened the moorland posts. Cllr Tatman explained that he had made many attempts to persuade fellow residents of Mill Lane to park more considerately but in this particular case had  been met with abuse. The Police promised to speak to the residents concerned and Cllr Hoyland will discuss the situation with Highways. (Action BH) 
6514   ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN It was proposed Cllr Tatman , seconded Cllr  Hoyland,  and agreed unanimously, that Cllr Stentiford should continue as Chairman. 
6515   SIGNING OF DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE BY CHAIRMAN  Cllr Stentiford signed the declaration of acceptance of office and his signature was witnessed by the Clerk. 
6516   RESIGNATION Cllr Bradford has tendered his resignation from the Council due to continuing ill health. The Chairman accepted this with regret and thanked Cllr Bradford for his many years of service to the Council. 
6517   ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN  It was proposed Cllr Stentiford, seconded   Cllr Tatman, and agreed unanimously, that Cllr Frankland should be Vice-Chairman. Cllr Frankland agreed to serve for the coming year.            . 
6518   DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY AND OTHER INTERESTS. Cllr Tatman declared an interest in MA 2 and left the room whilst this item was under discussion. 
6519   PRESENT Cllrs Stentiford, Frankland, Bradford, Hoyland , Tatman and Bryant. 
6520   APOLOGIES.  Cllrs Flockton, Bosomworth and Wright. 
                                                                                                                                                                          6521    MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON APRIL 18TH These were approved. 
6522   MATTERS ARISING  
1. Faster Broadband. The East Keswick Cllrs who attended the recent Harewood & Wetherby Parish & Town Council Meeting had inquired about progress. Carole Carter said that they had heard nothing to date but she will continue to pursue.
2. Kisdorf – 40th anniversary of Twinning- .Possible grant to Cllr representing BPC.  Cllr Tatman and his wife will travel to Kisdorf for the outward journey by car with Ray Addy, with whom they will share the cost. Full details of outward and return journeys had been supplied to Cllrs in advance of the meeting. The outward journey, likely to be split 3 ways, will be £346.50, and on the return he and his wife will fly back from Hanover after spending time with friends. The Clerk reported that Charles Hickson and Kath Potter, who had represented Bardsey at previous Twinning Events, had both been given a grant towards costs from the Council and suggested that Cllr Tatman should be treated in the same way. After some discussion, it was agreed to provide a grant of £200. The question of a suitable gift to take was also discussed. The Clerk suggested a tea towel suitably embossed for each of the Kisdorf Cllrs. She had learnt that for a minimum order of 24 these could be produced by Castlegate Stationers for a cost of £4.45 each. A tree to be planted to mark the occasion was also suggested as a more permanent token. It was agreed that Cllr Tatman should ask Ray Addy for his opinion. (Action GT)
3.Maintenance work on areas in Bardsey- E mail from Norman Overfield re Pond.Norman had made a number of suggestions:-
· Moles will continue to come back. They need tackling in the neighbour’s fields, so hopefully the Proctors’ action may help. 

· The PC should check the ownership of the grassed area in front of The Ferns in the middle of the “highways” which LCC have recently resurfaced. The stones were piled up on one side this week causing a nuisance to lorries. If it belongs to the Council Mark Hullah or Danny at The Ferns will look after it. 
· Suggests the PC nominates a specific person to be responsible for the pond area , who will liaise with Danny and Norman. 

· Does not consider any technical advice necessary at present.

· Believes main decision is what sort of area PC want. In the past it has been regarded as a nature haven, with minimal cultivation and maximum wild fauna/ flora. Nearby residents, however, are creating more of a garden than a park area. If this is PC preference the whole area should be cut short at the same time, the stones painted white and the pond secured against kids falling in. If PC prefers park route it should be maintained tidily but less cosmetically.

Cllr Bryant subsequently volunteered to be the PC representative for the pond and had an informative site meeting with Norman. Cllr Bosomworth also volunteered to assist.

Cllr Bryant reported to the Council some of the issues which had to be resolved. There are Health & Safety concerns in that the rescue line needs replacing (at a cost of £35) and there is danger both to children , especially if the grass surround is cut short, and to adults when wading into the pond for clearance work. Council agreed to spend £35 on a new rescue line and to consult Roger Brookes for advice about H & S. The Council supports the views of Norman and Cllr Bryant that the grass should be kept reasonably long to retain the natural look and agreed that this should be made clear to Cllr Proctor. Mark Hullah is to be asked to be responsible for mowing the grass and also to replace some broken wooden posts around the edges. (Action CB/ JG)
It was suggested that if East Keswick Wildlife Trust is willing, they should be asked to take responsibility for the maintenance of Willan’s Wood. (Action JG)
4. Saplings opposite Ghyll Cottage. Mark Hullah is to be asked to remove these. (Action ES)
5. Highways Update .A message had been circulated re road closures due to re-surfacing work. These will take place over a 2 day period between 9.30 and 15.30 between Monday 20 May and May 25, covering 2 areas but at different times. One is Backstone Gill Lane, Wike and Wike Lane, East Keswick between the junction of Forge Lane and Main Street. The second is Wike Ridge Lane, Alwoodly between the junction with Shadwell Lane and Forge Lane. Diversions will be in place for both.
Steve Parry had met Cllr Hoyland to discuss outstanding issues and had subsequently e mailed her details of works to be carried out. A subsequent e mail , however, informed Cllr Hoyland that to cover all the work suggested would take over a 1/3 of the entire Harewood Ward budget. He would therefore have to prioritise.
· Keswick Lane footway from traffic lights is to be first scheme. Cannot afford to patch the road but will undertake FCA (fine cold asphalt patches).

· Church Lane footway dig- also due for early completion and will include small area of FCA patch on A58 junction.

· Cornmill Close – No more work considered necessary. Road surface in a satisfactory condition. 

· Syke Lane – No issue with field gate which is within boundary of adjacent landowner, does not open on to a highway and has good sight lines. No further budgets to patch or FCA c/way but will repair potholes. 
· He will target mid to late May for completion of works in Bardsey. Later amended to 20th May to 7th June.
· The footway o/s the school is to be excavated and will be reinstated during half term. Too expensive to include c/way element at same time but potholes will be dealt with. Will try to deal with this in 6 months time if budget permits. 
· Keswick Lane crossing - To be completed after above items carried out. Needs to meet with a PC rep. to discuss site again, but cost may be excessive.

· Woodacre Lane – c/way patching to go ahead.

· A58 Flooded area – a tricky problem to be discussed with drainage experts.

· Church Lane – footpath beyond Bingley – problem caused by bank clearance and garden material dumping – requiring further investigation. 

· Blackmoor Lane – Resident’s letter – needs further investigation.
6. Work on Dropped Kerbs. The dropped kerbs on the A58 have been installed. Location dictated  by nearness to junction.  

7. Marker Posts on Cornmill Ginnel. These have not yet been altered. Work passed to Richard Holdsworth who needs further clarification but hopes to complete in 4-6 weeks. 
8. List of Assets adjoining Highway.   ES is working on this.(Action ES)  

9 Clearance work on Cornmill Ginnel Mark Hullah had quoted for this. He is to be asked to sweep it .(Action JG)
10.Painting of Bridge over Beck. Billy Hobbs has agreed to undertake the work. The cost will be shared between Bardsey and East Keswick PCs. 
11. Request from Scarcroft PC for Boundary Change. Gina Carter, new Clerk for Scarcroft PC, had replied , saying that her Council has written to LCC asking them to consider recent development beyond the beck which was the original boundary between the 2 parishes.  
12. Mobile Home in Garden of  Grey Thatch, Wetherby Road. Cllrs had checked the existence of the caravan and Cllr Frankland had researched the need for planning permission , suggesting  that this was dependent on usage – whether or not the occupant of the mobile home used the facilities of the main house (not requiring planning permission). The Clerk had then written to LCC for further clarification/ confirmation. 
6523   STANDING AGENDA ITEMS 
1 .Park Field – Nothing to report.
2. Playground. The Clerk raised the issue of weekly inspections arising from the resignation of Cllr Bradford .It was agreed to discuss this when Cllr Wright is present. 
3. Web Site  Cllr Frankland reported continuing problems which he has brought to the attention of Deep Blue Digital. It was agreed that if they continue, Bardsey PC should abandon the Blog, which is unused and may be the cause of the problem.
4. Neighbourhood Plan.-Cllr John Proctor has supplied a comprehensive list of the draft SHLAA proposals from LCC The only site in Bardsey in the “green light” category is that of the Catholic Church. The Executive Board was due to meet today to finalise the results, after which there will be a long consultation period over the summer. Mr Lane Fox and 2 colleagues attended the previous evening’s meeting of the Steering Committee at his request. He presented his ideas for development of SHLAA site 1106 which is part of the Bramham Estate. A substantial number of residents from the adjacent locality attended the meeting and asked Mr Lane Fox about potential problems of the site – flooding, access, previous “red traffic light” categorisation by LCC , and Green Belt considerations. Mr Lane Fox’s team hope to persuade LCC to afford site 1106 “green” status and to persuade them and the village that this will be a model development for which everyone can be proud. Other owners of SHLAA sites are to be invited to make presentations to the SC. The HNS is to be sent out in mid May.
6524   PLANNING 

1 .New Applications.:-  .
(a) P/13/ 01537 – Nine Detached Houses with access road and alts. to existing bungalow to allow widened access to Syke Lane. – Land to rear of 20-30 Syke Lane, Scarcroft.- Comments, No objection. .   
                                                                                                                                             .2.APPROVALS BY LCC:-

(a) P/13/ 00956 LI and 13/00955- 26 Church Lane – Exts. 
(b) P/13/ 00768 – Rigton Croft , Scarsdale Lane – 3 detached houses to garden site & refurbishment of existing house.    
6525   FINANCE 

1. Bills for payment:
(a)Cllr Flockton – Wine for APM                                                            28.48
(b) Royal Mail – Part of Mailing Costs for HNS                                     54.00                     

2. Approval of Statement of Accounts and Annual Governance Statement and comments from the Internal Auditor. Mr Oddy, Internal Auditor, has signed his section of the Report. He has stressed that the Council should not consider increasing the precept next year and has raised queries about VAT claims which Cllrs could make on expenses. The Council approved both documents, which were signed by the Chairman. 
3. State of Accounts – The Chairman drew attention to the large balance in the accounts at the start of this financial year. Cllr Bradford suggested that the Council could afford to make a substantial grant to the Village Hall towards its Development Fund to enable work to commence on the first phase. It was agreed to ask the Village Hall to write to the Council with a request for funding. The amount would be considered in the light of NP requirements. The Chairman offered to apply for a £7,000 grant, for which Councils have recently learnt they can bid.
6526   CORRESPONDENCE AND NEW BUSINESS.

1 Letter from Care & Repair re a new pilot project – Silverlinks- to assist older people with housing choices  .Noted. 
2. Approval of Deed of Variation for plan attached to original lease of cycleway at Keswick Lane dated 16 February 2010. This was agreed in principle. 
3. Request from Cllr Bryant for Noticeboard in Moss Syke area. This was also agreed in principle. 
4. New Homes Pack for distribution to residents. Cllr Bryant pointed out that much of the information in these packs was outdated. It was agreed that it should be revised. 
6527   MINOR MATTERS FOR DELEGATION TO CLERK/NEXT AGENDA.
1. Newsletter  It was agreed to remind Cllr Flockton to include an invitation to join the Kisdorf celebrations and to ask for volunteers to apply for the new vacancy on the Council. 
Signed:

Date: 
BPC May 13 Mins. 
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